OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

September 26, 2019
TIME:

10:25 A.M. – 12:40 P.M.

PLACE:

Department of Labor


500 N. Calvert Street,










3rd Floor Conference Room

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the Advisory Council meeting to order at 10:25 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter – Chair
J. Michael Bennett 
Yvonne Fisher

Craig Huff

Bruce Hultquist

Walt Tegeler

David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Erin Brooks

Rebecca Edmiston

John “Ron” Pearcey

Colleen Perret

Frank Porter – Chair

STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Executive Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Eric London – Office of Attorney General

Kimberly Ward – Office of Attorney General

Dreama Anderson – Investigator, Office of Cemetery Oversight

Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide/Licensing Specialist, Office of Cemetery Oversight

Jamille (Jay) Wilson – Financial Compliance Administrator

STAFF ABSENT:

None
VISITORS: 

Cynthia Brown – (SCI) Fort Lincoln Cemetery
Tina Burgwald – Montgomery Cemeteries LLC

Amanda Burson – Montgomery Cemeteries LLC

Kay Ensor – Highview Memorial Gardens

Amy Shimp – Dulaney Valley Memorial Gardens

Lisa Standiford – Dulaney Valley Memorial Gardens

Leta Watson – Vital Statistics Administration

HOUSEKEEPING:
Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:25 a.m.

Minutes:

The Minutes from March 28, 2019 and April 25, 2019 were passed, with corrections.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Director Rappazzo introduced Eric London, the Assistant Attorney General (AAG) who will help out with the Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO) until OCO gets their own AAG.  

Presentation:  Online-Burial Transit Permit Date Entry Application Presented by Leta Watson from the Division of Vital Statistics.
To enter a burial, you can utilize the website (no password needed).  You will need the Death Certificate Identification Number (Death Certificate ID #), the date of death, and the Burial Transit Permit number (BTP#).  For cremation and then burial, the classification would be “cremated”.  The system does not allow you to go back and make changes.  Therefore, if an error is made during entry, you will have to call Vital Records for their staff to correct whatever was entered incorrectly.  The system does allow you can go back and re-print the corrected document.  The death certificate does not have the BTP# on it.  A suggestion was made by Advisory Council Member, David Zinner to have the BTP# added to the Death Certificate. Director Rappazzo would like OCO to have access to the system for disinterments. The Division of Vital Statistics is still accepting paper copies of the completed Burial Transit document.        
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT (con’t.)
Director Rappazzo informed the Council that the Office will be moving in June, 2020.  Unfortunately our new office location has not be determined, but will remain in Baltimore City. In preparation of the move the Office has been downsizing our paper files.    Senior management has a meeting tomorrow regarding the new computer system.  

The Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation has a new name, the Maryland Department of Labor.  We also have a new secretary, Tiffany Robinson.  To reflect these changes, the Office is currently updating all information contained on our website which includes all business and individual applications and forms.
There is a preservation workshop at Mount Olivet on October 9, 2019.  There is a clean-up day at Savage Cemetery on October 5, 2019.  If anyone would like an event published that is happening at their business, please send it to us and we will get the information out to the public.  

Black Aggie has moved to a courtyard.

If you are installing monuments, you must be licensed with OCO.  
Director Rappazzo has created an excel spreadsheet for the Preservation and Restoration Initiative for Neglected Cemetery Entities (PRINCE) Project.  Any cemetery that wishes to participate, will be provided a team of six (6) inmates to work on a clean-up project which is determined by the cemetery and one (1) guard.  The Maryland Department of Public Safety and Correctional Services (DOC) will supply water and food.  The cemetery will have to supply a restroom and tools.  

There have been four (4) new cemeteries that have been licensed with OCO.  The issuance of Cease and Desist (C & D) Order/letter is a tool utilized by this Office to ensure that cemeteries, crematories and burial goods business are in compliance with Title 5, Business Regulation, Annotated Code of Maryland. 
One advisory council member gave some history on Gardens of Eternal Hope (Carroll Memorial Gardens).  There are five (5) acres left that is undeveloped and nine hundred sixty-one (961) graves available.  Fogle Company is digging the graves at the cemetery.

FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATORS REPORT:

There have been twenty-one (21) cemetery trust reports evaluated.  Three (3) reports are pending, for a total of twenty-four (24) reports.  There have been six (6) balance sheets completed, and two (2) reports pending, for a total of eight (8) reports received.    
LICENSING SPECIALIST’S REPORT:
There have been a lot more renewals processed over the past three months.  That is due to some cease and desist letters that the director has sent to cemeteries and/or burial goods businesses not being in compliance with the office.  The office has a large number of renewals to be processed in December.   Director Rappazzo reported when the electronic licensing program is up and running, the licensing process will be more efficient, user friendly and have a report management feature.
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:

Between May 1st and August 30th, there were 26 complaints: 12 memorial issues (not ordered); 3 burial; 3 preneed contracts; 2 early payoff-charged finance charges-mausoleum; 3 general maintenance; 2 missing memorial items; and 1 sales practice.  There were seven (7) inspections, four (4) of which had minor infractions that have been repaired.

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE:

Due to changes to the Maryland Program Evaluation Act (MPEA), effective July 1, 2019, the OCO will no longer have a Sunset Review.  In the future, boards, commissions, and offices can be reviewed/evaluated by the newly created Office of Program Evaluation and Government Accountability.    As a part of this new ruling, this office will have to submit a legislative update to extend the OCO term beyond 2023.  This request will be submitted in the 2021 session.  

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

There was an update regarding the new computer system.

There will be another PRINCE project meeting in the near future.
The consumer pamphlets should be completed early next month.

NEW BUSINESS:
Gail Tucker, Executive Director of the Board of Morticians (BOM), is no longer there.

Our next Advisory Council meeting is scheduled for October 26, 2019.  The meeting will be held at Mount Olivet Cemetery, 515 S. Market Street, Frederick, Maryland 21701.
COUNCIL CONCERNS: 
None.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Wreaths Across America event will be held on December 14, 2019 at several of our registrant cemeteries.  

Several of our cemetery licensee guests said that they utilize dogs to scare the geese away from their grounds.   

The Maryland Cemetery and Cremation Association will not have their annual holiday gathering at Rusty Scupper this year, instead it will be held at the Capital Grille in Baltimore.
ADJOURNMENT:

The meeting adjourned at 12:30 p.m.


